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Chapter 7 

RESEARCH PROMOTION AND DEVELOPMENT 

Research promotion and development has been a function of the 
Organization since its inception, but the involvement of the Region 
in these activities began in the mid-1970s. In 1976, the Regional 
Office established an Advisory Committee on Medical Research 
(ACMR) to advise the Regional Director on the regional research 
programme. 

Although, in the early years, the focus of research was 
primarily on the disease problems of major concern to the Region, 
with the adx2rr , r  the goal 'health for all' by the year 2000 with 
primary health care as the key approach, national health development 
programmes are now bding geared towards this objective. This is 
reflected in the current focus of research, which is geared to the 
improvement of health services. Health services research (HSR) is 
therefore receiving high priority. 

In order to promote and facilitate HSR in the Member Countries, 
national meetings/workshops for policy makers and administrators 
were organized. In addition, the publication "The Concept of Health 
Services ~esearch" was re-issued in a second edition and distributed 
widely. Several countries have been using this booklet in their acti- 
vities to develop national health services research. The Regional 
Office has undertaken the production of three other related docu- 
ments, viz., "Guidelines for policymakers, planners and programme 
managers", "Utilization of HSR results in health planning processes", 
and "Planning, administration and evaluation of national HSR 
efforts". 

National inventories of health services research, which had 
been prepared earlier, were updated. Efforts were also made to 
classify and catalogue HSR information and, as a first step, 
appropriate abstracts were prepared. This activity is linked to the 
South-East Asia Health Literature, Library and Information Services 
Network for better coordination. Fugitive, or "grey" literature, 



which is generally not included in the Index Medicus, was retrieved 
as far as practicable and included in this catalogue. The HFA - 
Newsletter, which is regularly published by the Regional Office, was 
utilized to disseminate HSR information. 

In regard to specific areas of research, epidemiological 
studies on dengue haemorrhagic fever continued in four countries for 
the purpose of developing a surveillance programme. These studies are 
expected to be completed in 1985. In an effort to develop a vaccine 
against dengue haemorrhagic fever, Phase I trials using Dengue Type 
I1 vaccine were completed and preparatory work with respect to the 
other three vaccines was in progress. Research on community 
participation in vector control was promoted and an intercountry 
meeting discussed strategic approaches. 

In the field of malaria, the focus has been on applied 
research undertaken by the national malaria control programmes in 
order to help them overcome constraints in the integration of 
malaria into primary health care systems. Studies on the application 
of low-cost methods of malaria and mosquito control (particularly 
bio-environmental methods) suitable for community use have been 
given priority. Here, the Special Programme of Research and Training 
in Tropical Diseases has played a significant role. While collabors- 
tive studies on falciparum malaria resistant to 4-aminoquinolines 
continued, encouragement is given to research geared to the 
development of alternative remedies in the management of these 
resistant strains. 

Since 1976, several Member States have established national 
task forces which actively promoted research in the field of liver 
diseases, drawing on WHO support and attracting bilateral funds. In 
this context, the investigations into the role of hepatitis B vaccine 
in the prevention of hepatitis is progressing well in Burma. Results 
so far have indicated that active immunization with hepatitis B 
vaccine of pregnant mothers who are carriers of the viral B antigen 
could protect the unborn infants effectively in at least 80 per cent 
of the population under study. Since the ninth session of the 
SEA~ACMR re-emphasized the importance of viral. hepatitis as a 
problem that needed to be addressed urgently, a meeting was held in 
March 1984 to review the activities, including research, being 
undertaken in this area. 

Several operational research activities on diarrhoea1 diseases 
are in progress, while many have already been completed. The 
Scientific Working Group on Diarrhoea1 Diseases has been meeting 



regularly: the last meeting, which was held in March 1984 in Rangoon, 
reviewed the progress and priorities for research in this field. A 
peer group meeting also took place in March 1984 to review research 
proposals for support. 

Under the Expanded Programme on Immunization, several areas 
were identified for research. Of these, community participation was 
considered the most important, and relevant research projects have 
been promoted in two countries. The cold chain is another area where 
research is continuing at national initiative. 

Research on nutrition, in the context of primary health care, 
was given high priority. Such research projects, some of them on a 
collaborative basis, are in operation in several countries. A number 
of them are concerned with the integration of nutrition in the 
essential package of primary health care services. Research studies 
undertaken include (I) investigation on the effectiveness of existing 
nutritional activities in their health systems, (ii) identification 
of research required for establishing nutrition surveillance systems, 
(iii) development of effective nutrition education, and (iv) 
operations research on the application of control measures against 
some common diseases of nutritional origin such as anaemia and 
goitre/cretinism. 

These studies are expected to point towards two clear-cut 
complementary research directions of relevance in the immediate 
future, viz., (i) identification of population groups at high risk 
and the reasons why they are at risk, and (ii) identification of the 
necessary inputs and approaches that can maximize the impact of 
programmes on a larger population with the ultimate objective of 
reducing malnutrition and the mortality caused by it. 

In the field of environmental health, a concerted effort was 
made to promote research in the areas identified by the Scientific 
Working Group as specific priority areas for research. Several 
research proposals were received, which were reviewed by peer groups. 
These were in addition to the study of health benefits of water 
supply currently in progress in India, and the health behaviour 
related to sanitation and water supply in Indonesia, which has been 
completed recently. 

The focus in mental health research is now on primary health 
care services with a view to identifying optimal ways of diagnosing 
patients with psychosocial problems and managing them at the primary 
health care level. The ultimate objective of such studies is to 



determine the type of skills that are required by health personnel 
at the grassroots - skills such as interview techniques to identify 
suspected cases, in order that these be included in the curricula 
for training such personnel. Another group of research projects was 
undertaken in order to develop appropriate mental health indicators 
that would allow for the assessment of the impact of primary health 
care services on psychosocial well-being. 

Countries of the South-East Asia Region further developed and 
improved their mechanisms for effective coordination of research in 
the medical and public health fields. In several instances, these 
were linked closely with national development programmes. Ministries 
of health and medical research councils or analogous bodies, in 
association with appropriate non-governmental organizations, have 
been making a concerted effort to carry out research activities, 
making maximum use of national resources - both manpower and 
material - for solving national problems. Most of the countries have 
also developed overall research policies to meet their priority 
needs in support of health development in the context of the 
socio-economic well-being of their people. As regards research 
promotion and development, particular attention is being paid to the 
strengthening of institutional and research manpower capability, 
utilization of existing knowledge for the improvement of health 
care, and the exploration of behavioural determinants in preventive 
care as well as for the promotion of health. 

The ninth session of the sEAJACMR, held in April 1983, made 
several important recommendations which have been followed through 
during the period under review. These recommendations emphasized the 
necessity for WHO to support Member Countries in further strengthen- 
ing their coordinating and collaborating mechanisms, especially for 
the multi-disciplinary research that is envisaged in the 'health for 
all' strategies. The Regional Office initiated action to update the 
current information on coordination mechanisms in order that it be 
presented to the Fourth Meeting of Medical Research Councils 
scheduled to be held at the end of 1984. The ninth session of the 
SEAJACMR also stressed the need for further strengthening research 
manpower and institutional capability in order to achieve self- 
reliance in biomedical, epidemiological, health behaviour, and 
related socio-economic research. This subject was considered by the 
tenth session of the SEAJA~R. 

The tenth session, held in Dhaka, Bangladesh, from 9 to 14 
April 1984, discussed several subjects of major interest to the 
Region. These included 'Strategies for Institutional Strengthening' 



and 'Highlights of Selected Scientific Working Groups held during the 
previous   ear', with special reference to that of acute respiratory 
infections, and the development of an evaluation methodology for 
primary health care. The sEAIACMR evaluated the progress of the 
research undertaken so far in general, and specifically on health 
services research. It also discussed the spiritual aspects of health 
in relation to the strategies for health for all. When considering 
the report on the research activities carried out during the 
previous year, the SEA/ACMR suggested that information on the impact 
of these activities should be provided by the national authorities 
concerned for inclusion in future reports. It stressed the need for 
further promoting the development of national research capability 
and commissioned research in areas of high priority, especially 
those involving inter-disciplinary inputs, and recommended a 
judicious balance of basic and applied research as well as promotion 
of awareness among national authorities to provide additional 
national resources for research related to their problems. The tenth 
session recommended active follow-up on the recommendations of the 
scientific working groups held during the course of the year. 

Several workshops were held in order to train young scientists 
in research methodology, focusing on the development of research 
proposals in specific priority areas of major concern to Member 
Countries. In view of the fact that, in certain specific areas, 
research methodology is not well established, or little known, 
efforts were made to identifyfdevelop appropriate research methods, 
especially in health manpower development and health behaviour, and 
to test them in field situations. Intercountry meetings were held to 
discuss the above issues. 

The Regional Office initiated action to review the current 
strategies for the reorientation of medical education to meet the 
needs of "health for all", with emphasis on preventive and promotive 
health and the skills required for health services research. An 
intercountry meeting was held in the Regional Office in October 1983 
on the "Reorientation of medical education to meet community needs". 
This meeting addressed three basic objectives, namely, (i) to 
identify the need for reorientation of medical education so as to 
make it consistent with 'health for all' goals; (ii) to review past 
activities with a view to identifying appropriate strategies; and 
(iii) to identify the support that would be required during the 
period 1984-1989 for the implementation of community-oriented medical 
education. The review of past activities revealed that there was a 
need to spell out clearly the roles and functions that new doctors 
would be expected to perform with reference to curative, preventive 



and promotive activities, managerial functions, and educational and 
leadership roles as supervisors of other health workers. 

Research promotion and development activities funded under 
country budgets are going on in eight countries, accounting for 
approximately 3.4 per cent of the total WHO regional budget (it is 
8.4 per cent together with the country and intercountry budgets) for 
the 1982-1983 biennium. These country projects are primarily focused 
on: (1) Promotion and strengthening of national coordinating 
mechanisms aimed at utilization of all available research potential 
within the country; (2) Development of national capability through 
fellowships, training courses in research methods, study tours, 
etc.; and (3) Promotion and conduct of training in health services 
research as well as research studies on priority national problems. 
The intercountry research programme complements these country 
activities in a mutually supportive manner. 

The research promotion and development programme worked 
closely with the WHO headquarters special programmes, viz., Human 
Reproduction, Tropical Diseases and Diarrhoea1 Diseases. In 
addition, close collaboration continued with other technical units 
at headquarters as well as with the Western Pacific Regional Office 
in research and other areas of mutual interest. 

Chapter 8 

GENERAL HEALTH PROTECTION 
AND PROMOTION 

8.1 Nutrition 

Malnutrition is a problem of enormous magnitude and widespread 
extent in the South-East Asia Region. Protein-energy malnutrition, 
anaemia, goitrelcretinism and vitamin A deficiency blindness are 
major problems in several countries. Malnutrition is prevalent among 
the most vulnerable sections of society, particularly the 
socio-economically depressed population groups, both rural and urban 
and, within these groups, infants, young children and women are 
predominantly affected. 


